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AFCCPC HOLDS MID- 
ATLANTIC REGIONAL 
CONFERENCE 
         by Deacon Dean Lopata 
 
The Mid-Atlantic Region of the Alli-
ance of Filipino Catholic Charismatic 
Prayer Communities (AFCCPC) in 
North America conducted its second 
regional conference at the beautiful 
Baltimore Convention Center on the 
weekend of April 23-25, 2004. Nearly 
400 people registered to attend the ex-

citing conference, which had as its theme, “Stir into flame the gift of God.”  [2 Tim 1:6] This faith-filled event included a Festi-
val of Praise, anointed speakers, dynamic Eucharistic liturgies, a powerful healing service, a variety of workshops, and youth 
ministry tracks. 
 
The conference opened Friday evening with a wonderful Eucharistic celebration presided over by Newark, New Jersey’s ever-
popular Fr. Bill Halbing. Faith and momentum continued to grow through the joyful Festival of Praise conducted by several 
excellent music ministries from within and outside of the mid-Atlantic region.  
 
On Saturday morning, praise and worship, accompanied by a Parade of Banners, once again led the attendees into the presence 
of God. Fr. Bill Halbing delivered the keynote talk, a stirring address on renewing the gifts of the Holy Spirit within. This was 
followed by several workshops on the gifts of the Spirit, given by AFCCPC National Coordinator Bob Canton; Scranton, Penn-
sylvania’s Bob Valiante; Wilmington, Delaware’s Fr. Rene Mangahas, and Baltimore’s Deacon Dean Lopata. In the afternoon, 
Bob Canton inspired the crowd in the main arena with a talk on living lives full of signs, wonders and miracles. In the after-
noon workshops, the beloved Bo Sanchez joined the group of presenters teaching on more gifts of the Spirit.  
 
Saturday evening, Baltimore’s own Fr. Leo Patalinghug celebrated a beautiful Eucharistic liturgy and spoke eloquently of the 
beauty and power of our spiritual mother, Mary, the first charismatic. Bob Canton then concluded the second day of the confer-
ence with a mighty display of the mercy and power of God working through him to bring healing to the Body of Christ. During 
this wonderful healing service, the Lord brought restoration and wholeness to many in body, mind and spirit.  
 
The conference continued on Sunday with outstanding talks by Bo Sanchez on “Walking in the Power of Praise and Worship,”  
and by Bob Canton on “How to Conquer the Destroyer.”  These talks were followed by additional workshops on the gifts of the 
Spirit, and this time Piscataway, New Jersey’s Fr. Ed Abano (AFCCPC Head Shepherd) joined the slate of presenters. Those 
who attended the youth track sessions were touched powerfully by the Lord . Fr. Abano presided over a wonderful closing Eu-
charistic liturgy and put the entire conference in clearer perspective through his anointed homily.  
 
Conference Chairperson Agnes Nepomuceno worked tirelessly for many months in preparing and scheduling facilities, food , 
speakers, vendors and a myriad of other details that go into a successful gathering of this size. She was ably supported by her 
own Joy in the Spirit prayer group, as well as other prayer groups from Maryland and Virginia. A sincere ‘ thanks’  to one and 
all for a job well done. 
 
In the photo above: Deacon Dean Lopata, Fr. Ed Abano, Deacon Perfecto Santiago, Fr. Rene Mangahas. 



From the  NATIONAL COORDINATOR’S DESK 
                                       Bob Canton 

Greetings to everyone.  May God©s tremendous blessings and peace be with 
you all. 
 
It©s nice to be back after an extended hiatus. As many of you know, I went on 
a pilgrimage to Eastern Europe. When I came back, I spent more time minis-

tering to God©s people in the East Coast and in the South.  
 
As far as the AFCCPC is concerned, a myriad of things have transpired. Our Annual National Leaders Meeting 
will be held on October 8-10, 2004 at the Marriott Courtyard, 1671 West Nursery Rd., Linchicum, MD., a sub-
urb of Baltimore which is only a stone-throw away from the Baltimore-Washington Int©l. Airport (BWI). The 
daily rate is $99 per room (double occupancy) and the hotel has a shuttle service from the airport. We decided to 
have a retreat starting on Friday evening and continuing on the whole day and evening on Saturday. An election 
will be held on Sunday morning. The elections are for the following national offices: National Coordinator, 
Treasurer, Auditor, and 5 Members of the Board of Directors. Therefore, this is a very important meeting for us 
all. We cannot afford to miss this retreat and election of officers. Everyone is needed to attend. So please plan on 
attending this historic event. Kindly make your reservation with the Marriott Courtyard as soon as possible. The 
toll free number is 1-800-321-2211 for reservations. For more information, please contact Agnes or Joe Ne-
pomuceno at 410-987-1694. Their e-mail address is mtcarmelnepo@comcast.net. If you are interested in serving 
any of the elected offices or if you want to nominate someone to serve in any elected office, please contact Al 
Albarracin, chairperson on the elections and his e-mail address is nalbarra@columbus.rr.com.  
 
The Lord Jesus has blessed us with powerful regional conventions this year in San Francisco (March) and in 
Baltimore (April).  Many have experienced the mighty move and presence of the Holy Spirit during these re-
gional conventions. As a result, many have been touched by the Holy Sprit in a way that is beyond words and 
descriptions. Without a doubt, many lives have been changed for the glory of God. These conventions also 
helped facilitate the mission of the AFCCPC, which is to foster unity and camaraderie among the prayer groups 
and prayer communities and to bring the charismatic renewal at the heart of the church and to individuals 
through the baptism in the Holy Spirit. It was indeed a faith-building experience to witness people ministering to 
one another in the name of Jesus and to proclaim at the top of their voice that "Jesus Is Lord." It was very inspir-
ing to see many teenagers and young adults raising their hands and voices and praying in the Spirit and speaking 
about the marvels of God. What a sight to behold! For sure, we cannot thank the Lord enough for the boundless 
blessings and anointing that He has bestowed upon us, His people. Praise God!  
 
As I have said before -- and I pray that you will not get tired of hearing it -- we cannot afford to rest and be con-
tent on what we have witnessed so far. The work of the Lord Jesus through us (AFCCPC) continues, and I would 
venture to say, is never ending. The AFCCPC is a very dynamic organization, thanks to God©s grace and guid-
ance, and in order to make it a more effective instrument of the Lord, I have appointed more Regional Coordina-
tors and officers based on the recommendations by many leaders and groups in their respective regions.  Their 
names are listed on Page 11. Please welcome them as they assume their new roles as servant leaders in our or-
ganization 
 
My brothers and sisters in the Lord, thank you again for your eagerness in propagating the gospel of the Lord 
Jesus Christ. Please continue your good work in Jesus© Name. He is with us and, with Him, we are victorious! To 
God be the glory forever and ever, Amen! 
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NORTH PACIFIC REGIONAL CONFERENCE 
               A Miracle of Working Together 
                      by  N. Albarracin, Jr. 
 
The 2nd Regional Conference of the North Pacific Re-
gion of the AFCCPC was held March 5, 6, 7, 2004, at 
St. Mary’s Cathedral in San Francisco. Event servant-
in-charge, Bro. Mario Vierneza, reports that the Con-
ference “went so well according to the Holy Spirit’s 
schedule – was filled with healing, renewing and trans-
forming events in the lives of many.”   “The most sig-
nificant miracle,”  Bro. Mario adds, “ is the miracle of 
working together during the conference without bicker-
ing and arguing, fighting over positions and power, 
without jealousy and envy and resentments, and with-
out incurring any debts, praise God!”  
 
The Conference theme was taken from Rev. 21:5, Be-
hold, I  make all things new. Shedding light and under-
standing on this theme was a staff of anointed speakers. 
Msgr Fred Bitanga, beloved Spiritual Director for many 
years of the AFCCPC and pastor of San Francisco’s St. 
Patrick Church, talked on “God is Able”  and “Jesus, 
Renew Our Families.”  Dominic Berardino, author of 
Thy Kingdom Come Seminar, president of Southern 
California Renewal Communities, and member of the 
National Service Committee of the Catholic Charis-
matic Renewal, spoke on “What Happens When We 
Die?”  and “Heaven, Our Home.”  Jim Murphy, founder 
and president of Vera Cruz Communications, former 
chairman of the National Service Committee, and pro-
ducer of the weekly TV program The Choices We Face, 
addressed the gathering on “Jesus, Make Us One”  and, 
to the Youth Track, “The Power of Praise and Wor-
ship”  and “Jesus, Set Me Free from All My Iniquities.”  
Fr. Jose Arong, former president of Notre Dame Uni-
versity in Cotabato City and currently Superior of the 
Oblate of Mary Immaculate Pacific Area covering the 
area from Alaska to Baja California, talked on “Mary, 
Mother Full of Grace”  and “The Lord is Doing Great 
Things for Us.”  Fr. Henry Rufo, Parochial Vicar of the 
Sacred Heart Catholic Church of Medford, Oregon and 
Spiritual Director of Couples of Christ in Oregon, ad-
dressed the Youth Group on “Listen, the Holy Spirit is 
Calling”  and “Behold, I Make All Things New.”  Fr. 
Jim Tarantino, Pastor of St. Hilary’s Church in Tibu-
ron, talked on “Holy Spirit, Renew the Face of the 
Earth.”  Our own National Coordinator, Bro. Bob Can-
ton, gave the gathering inspired teaching on “How to 
Lead a Victorious Life”  and “The Power of Healing 
Prayer”  and led a Healing Service and shared his gift of 
knowledge and healing on Saturday night. 

A cause for special delight for the organizers of this 
conference was the success of the Youth program 
which featured, in addition to talks from Jim Mur-
phy and Fr. Henry Rufo, teen testimonies and wit-
nessing, skits, praise and worship, meditation, 
group discussions, group presentations, open forum 
question-and-answer session. A special talk on 
“Sharing God’s Word Through Dance and Drama”  
was given by L. Kiamco. 
 
“Every one called to serve in this Conference was 
humble enough to do their jobs without complain-
ing,”  Bro. Mario Vierneza reflects at the conclusion 
of the event. “They even went beyond their limits 
to accomplish their task in a very God-glorifying 
way. Praise God the Father for allowing His son, 
Jesus, to be honored and adored during the Confer-
ence through the indwelling presence of the Holy 
Spirit and for ‘making all things new’  upon all of 
us who served, talked, taught, attended and lis-
tened.”  
 
(In the photo above: Bishop Ignatius Wang, auxil-
iary Bishop of the Archdioceses of San Francisco,  
Fr. Perry Kenaston,  Fr. Henry Rufo, and Msgr. 
Fred Bitanga, as they prepared to process for the 
Closing Liturgy on Sunday afternoon). 
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Pilgr ims Travel to Eastern Europe 
By Deacon Dean Lopata 

 
 
Beginning on May 6, 2004, a group of 27 people traveled to Eastern Europe on a 
13-day pilgrimage. The AFCCPC’s current Head Servant Bob Canton hosted the 
pilgrimage, and AFCCPC Spiritual Advisor Fr. Perry Kenniston provided the 
group with daily spiritual direction. The group traveled to Poland, Czech Repub-
lic, Austria and Hungary. 
  
We landed in Warsaw, Poland, and had a brief, but interesting tour of Warsaw--a 
very plain city that was rebuilt very rapidly after significant destruction during 
World War II. We then proceeded to a fascinating small Polish city 
(Niepokalanow) founded by the recently canonized St. Maximilian Kolbe, a 
Franciscan priest. He founded this community in the 1920’s to combat attacks 
against the Catholic faith. We then visited the small and very humble birthplace 
of St. (Sr.) Faustina (Divine Mercy picture and revelations) in Glogoweic. On a 
Sunday, we visited a very crowded Jasna Gora Monastery where we were privi-
leged to gaze upon the holiest relic in Poland, the image of Our Lady of Czesto-
chowa, also known as the Black Madonna. We then traveled to Wadowice, the 
birthplace of Pope John Paul II where we visited his childhood home and the 
church of his youth (Our Lady of Sacrifice).  
 
The next morning, we traveled to Krakow, a smaller and very charming city in 
Poland where we saw many wonderful sites, including the Divine Mercy Chapel 
and convent of St, Faustina. In the afternoon, we traveled to the town of Ausch-
witz, former site of a Nazi concentration camp. We toured the camp, including 
the cell where St. Kolbe died as he gave his life in substitution for a Polish family 
man. This was a powerful, but very draining spiritual and emotional experience 
for the group. In the same day, we came face-to-face with: Divine mercy and 
human cruelty; Divine love and human hatred; life and death. For me, personally, 
it was the highlight day of the entire pilgrimage.  
 
We next traveled to the city of Prague in the Czech Republic. Our first stop was 
another tour highlight, nearly 3 hours at the Church of Our Lady Victorious to 
celebrate mass and to pray before the world-famous image of the Infant of Pra-
gue. After mass we had a marvelous healing service, then the Franciscan priests 
who pastored the parish gave our group, free of cost, two beautiful statues of the 
Infant of Prague to bring back to America to help spread the knowledge and ven-
eration of this beautiful (and miraculous!) image of the child Jesus. Later, we 
also enjoyed a wonderful (but very long) walking tour of Prague, saw several 
architecturally gorgeous churches and visited the well-preserved and extensive 
Old Town (some buildings about 1000 years old). Near the end of the Old Town 
tour, we stopped to take pictures near the statue of St. Joseph Nepomuk, a distant 
and holy relative of one of our pilgrims, Dr. Joe Nepomuceno (he’s still working 
on sainthood!).  
 
The quaint and lovely town of Salzburg, Austria, was our next stop. We took a 
shorter walking tour and saw a wonderful sampling of smaller town living in 
Austria. From here, we traveled to the capital city of Vienna, On the way, we 
stopped to celebrate mass at the famous and ancient Benedictine Melk Abbey—
nearly 1000 years old-- located on the Danube River. In Vienna, we took a fasci-
nating city tour and saw several very beautiful palaces that are opulent reminders 
of the royal monarchies of the past. The following day, we celebrated mass at the 
shrine of Mariazell, Austria’s premier site of pilgrimage.  
Next, we traveled to Budapest, Hungary. Enroute, we stopped to celebrate mass 

The Infant Jesus of Prague is a 
wax figure 47 cm high and protected 
from damage by a silver casing. It is 
always dressed. There have been 
more than 70 dresses donated as 
gifts from all over the world. Many 
Asiatic countries, including the Phil-
ippines (Santo Nino), thank the In-
fant Jesus for miracles. 

 The image of Our Lady of Czesto-
chowa, Poland, is among the small 
group of Black Madonnas recog-
nized throughout the entire world, 
largely due to the recent manifesta-
tions of public piety shown by Pope 
Paul II. Tradition attributes its crea-
tion to St. Luke, the evangelist, who 
is thought to have painted the image 
on the table where the Virgin ate her 
meals. 
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at another very old and very beautiful 
Benedictine abbey called Pannonhalma, 
also over 1000 years old. The next morn-
ing, we toured the city of Budapest and 
again saw two very beautiful Gothic 
churches as well as several significant his-
toric sites. Our final tour event was an out-
door horse show at a Gypsy ranch about an 
hour outside of Budapest. The horse-drawn 
wagon tour of the ranch, the horse show 
(including a thundering stampede and ring 
of fire!) and the delicious lunch, with 
Gypsy musicians, was a refreshing and 
enjoyable change of pace. We celebrated 
our final mass of thanksgiving at a small, 
rural, very humble Hungarian church and 
had a beautiful closing liturgy.  
  
Spiritually, we were well fed on the entire 
pilgrimage. Fr. Perry celebrated mass on 
all 13 days, Bob Canton conducted several 
healing services and prayer meetings, and 
prayers to the Infant of Prague were said 
each night in the hotels after receiving the 
statue from the Franciscans. We also sang 
and prayed daily on the bus as we traveled 
from place to place. God graciously dem-
onstrated His love for us and His power 
over us by granting several healings—
physical, emotional and spiritual. Signs 
and wonders followed the proclamation of 
His Word, as Jesus promised they would. 
 
As the pilgrimage began, we were a group 
of 27 individuals. Pilgrims came from Ha-
waii, California, Washington, Alaska, Flor-
ida, North Carolina, Maryland and New 
York. From the very beginning of the trip, 
the Lord wanted to unify us and transform 
us into a family that really knew and cared 
about one another. By personal testimonies 
given at the end of the trip, this family 
bonding of love had, indeed, occurred. As 
we gradually discovered one another’s 
gifts, we were amazed at the goodness of 
the Lord. By the generosity of God the 
Father, the victory of the Cross of Jesus, 
and the power of the Holy Spirit, we had 
become true brothers and sisters--we had 
experienced the life-changing touch of the 
Lord. On the journey home to America, we 
all knew we would never be the same 
again.  
 
 Praise the Lord! Now and forever!   
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IN HIS TIME 
Reflections on a Pilgrimage 

By Fr. Perry Kenaston 
 
When Brother Bob asked me to write some reflections re-
garding our recently completed Eastern Europe pilgrimage, 
I began to think about all the many spiritual blessings each 
of us received during the 13 days we were together. In the 
following reflections I shall attempt to share with you some 
thoughts and hope that others will share their experiences 
as well. At the outset it was obvious that the Most Holy 
Trinity and Our Blessed Mother had something special in 
store for us. Even at this point the message was very simple 
--just be open and receive -- let Us fill you with Our love. 
 
Upon arriving in Warsaw and processing through immigra-
tion we were met by our tour guide, Matie.  She and our 
driver, Karman, would be with us during the 13 days of the 
pilgrimage. We were blessed because of their willingness to 
be open to our way of praying and fellowshiping.  
 
In my homily at the first pilgrim mass held in the hotel, I 
advised the group that we should all be open to the Holy 
Spirit and Our Blessed Mother and at the same time be-
come like spiritual sponges -- this indeed was a time for 
renewal and re-creation.  
 
The next morning we began our spiritual pilgrimage of 
Eastern Europe.  Each day began with a prayer given by 
Deacon Dean, Brother Bob, myself, or someone else in our 
group. During the day we had time for both rosary and the 
chaplet of Divine mercy, songs of praise and worship and 
daily mass at one of the local churches, which marked the 
high point of each day. I might add here that our masses 
were especially blessed by having  Gus and his wife as our 
music directors for together they added a very special di-
mension to our time of Eucharistic services. 
 
After a quick orientation tour of Warsaw we made our way 
to Niepokalanow, the City of the Immaculata. The city was 
founded in the late 1920’s by St Maximillian Kolbe. His 
purpose for the community was to utilize the modern mass 
media to combat attacks against the Catholic faith.  Today 
it is an active monastery and community. After visiting 
other sites and visiting the birthplace of Saint Faustina, we 
celebrated mass and finished our first day at Lodz. 
 
                                                                 Continued on Page 8 
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Consul General Delia Menez Rosal, SFO Philippine 
Consultate, at the North Pacific Regional Conference, 
with Mario Vierneza and Bob Canton 

The Alaskan territory contingent attending the North Pa-
cific Regional Conference led by Fr. Perry Kenaston. 
Among others in the group are Regional Coordinators 
Naida James and Remy Carrillo. 

San Franciso contingent led by Mario and Tess Vierneza 
attending the Mid-Atlantic Regional Conference. 

Women of the Joy in the Spirit Prayer Group at a post-
conference crabfest celebration with Bob Canton. 

Men of the Joy in the Spirit Prayer Group beaming with 
joy and satisfaction at the completion of a most success-
ful conference. 

Music Ministry of Couples for Christ Maryland participating 
in the Festival of Praise during the Baltimore conference. 

From left: Bo Sanchez and 
Agnes Nepomuceno, Fr. Ed 
Abano, Deacon Dean Lopata 
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YOUTH TESTIMONIES 
(M id-Atlantic Regional Conference) 
 
<>I felt Mary coming toward me with open arms, 
wanting to hug me. I felt a little scared to feel the 
power of the Holy Spirit. <> It was fun I wish I could 
come here everyday. <> First time I experienced this -
- different, uncomfortable, sad.  <> What does it mean 
when you don’ t fall and speak in tongues? 
 
<> Throughout this convention I ended up feeling 
“ touched.”   Why were people crying? <> I felt like 
the Holy Spirit went into me because my body was 
getting heavier.  My hands felt hard and my legs were 
shaking. <> I felt warmth in my heart.  It was cool. <> 
I felt that God was with me and I felt comfortable with 
the Lord.  I felt that I moved forward in the Lord. <> I 
saw Jesus coming into my heart. <> I felt warm; I felt 
like some electricity got through my body and gave 
me goosebumps.  <> I can picture God looking at me -
- He’s smiling.  I can picture a dove flying around my 
face.  The feeling was awesome. 
 
<> It was hard not to think about what to praise for, 
but when I saw my brother lying on the floor, then I 
finally thought of an idea.(too bad he was sleeping, I 
think). <> That healing gave me the opportunity to 
deeply talk to the Lord.  I felt the power of the Holy 
Spirit.  All the things that bothered me were all gone. 
Amen. <>I didn’ t know how good it felt to praise God 
and show Him how much we love Him and how grate-
ful we are.  I regret that I never realized how good this 
feels when I refused to do this before. 
 
<> I felt fire or warmness in my heart like fire.  I was 
shaking back and forth. <> It was a great experience.  
I saw peace, light, and relaxation.  I felt shaky, para-
lyzed as if I didn’ t want to leave where I was.  I felt 
like I was in a scene which I can’ t describe and my 
legs don’ t really want to move.  I felt calm, much hap-
pier and great.<> When Bob Canton prayed for me, 
my body got cold and I was shaking.  I felt that the 
Holy Spirit was inside me and after few minutes my 
body got warm and I started crying.  Why?  Because I 
felt like God was talking to me.  He was explaining to 
me why such bad things are happening in my life.  And 
He said “ sorry”  to me.  We were crying and He told 
me, “ Stop and open your eyes.  For every trial that I 
will give you, I will always be here for you.  I will 
never leave you.  I promise you that.”  
 

Youth, El Shaddai, DC, at the Mid-Atlantic Regional Con-
ference, Baltimore, April, 2004. 

Youth program in action, Junior Apostolate for Christ 
(JAC), at the North Pacific Regional Conference, San 
Francisco, March, 2004 

Sacred Heart of Jesus Prayer Group, Toms River, NJ 
Head servant: Tony Buenviaje. Prayer meetings every 
Sunday at 2 p.m. Healing service after prayer meeting. 
Novena to our Mother of Perpetual Help every Wednes-
day at 7 p.m. Retreat once a year. Interfaith hospitality. 

The Alliance with Bob Canton in Sarasota, FL, Febru-
ary, 2004. 



In His Time, cont’d from Page 5 
 
The Black Madonna and the birthplace of Pope John Paul I I : We traveled to Czestochowa to visit the 600 
year old Jasna Gora Monastery. We had the opportunity to gaze upon the holiest relic in Poland, the image of 
Our Lady of Czestochowa, also known as the Black Madonna. According to one legend, St. Luke the Evangelist 
painted the world famous image on a table made by Jesus Himself.  The portrait has been the subject of numer-
ous miracles throughout the centuries and today remains one of Pope John Paul’s favorite images of devotion. 
We then traveled to Wadowice, the birthday of Karol Wojtyla (Pope John Paul II).  During this visit we saw 
where the Pope lived, played and went to school and the other places of his childhood and this experience added 
another special dimension to our spiritual journey.  
Krakow and Auschwitz: This morning, we had a guided tour of Krakow, including the Wawel Cathedral, with 
its domed mausoleum of St. Stanislaus. We also visited the Divine Mercy Chapel and the convent of St. 
Faustina. During this visit our personal guide told us about St. Faustina’s life and how very prayerful she was. 
We then traveled to Auschwitz, the former site of a Nazi concentration camp. We visited the cell of St. Maximil-
lian Kolbe. At one point, we shared a short prayer of blessing for this place.  
 
Prague and the statue of the Infant Jesus:  In Prague we celebrated mass at the Church of Our Lady Victorious 
and viewed the statue of the Infant Jesus of Prague.  It was at this point that another spiritual high point took 
place. Not only did we celebrate mass there but also through the very hospitable nature of the local priest,  
Brother Bob and one other person were given a statue of the Infant.  They were also given the deluxe tour of the 
church. That night it was decided that the Infant should have a chance to visit different rooms during the rest of 
our tour. The next morning we were given a guided tour of Prague, which included St. Vitus Cathedral, St 
George Basilica, the Loreto Church, and various other meaningful sites. Mass was celebrated in one of the local 
churches.  
 
Salzburg, Austria: Almost immediately we began to see the difference in the scenery as we drove towards Salz-
burg. Here we were driving in the typical lush green areas of Austria but also being treated by music which was 
composed by some of the world’s most famous artists, like Mozart. The next morning we were back on our 
home away from home (our tour bus) and traveled to Melk. Here we had another spiritual high point; we cele-
brated mass at the Melk Abbey, which overlooks the Danube River. Vienna: Our next stop was Vienna. We vis-
ited the Pannonhalma Abbey. UNESCO declared this abbey a world heritage site in 1996. The Abbey celebrated 
its 1,000-year anniversary in 1996. Pope John Paul II made a pilgrimage to the Abbey in honor of the anniver-
sary.  Budapest: This morning we were told that we were to have a mass but then because of a lack of communi-
cation this was canceled and later on in the morning we were told that we would have a mass in a small village 
church. This was just another example of how our tour was blessed through out our pilgrimage. If people needed 
prayers they received them from the group and almost immediately claim their healing in the name of Jesus. 
During our tour of Budapest we were also treated to a typical Hungarian horse show which was followed by a 
typical Hungarian lunch and music. Right after lunch we celebrated mass at a local church. Here I might add that 
nothing can be compared to the honor we all had in celebrating our daily masses in the various churches 
throughout our pilgrimage.  Words can’ t describe the tremendous spiritual experience we all had at both visiting 
and celebrating the Holy Eucharist. Both as a body and as individuals we have special memories of all the holy 
sites we visited. Our trip concluded with a special meal at a local restaurant. 
 
The miracle of the Infant of Prague: I would be remiss if I didn’ t share with you an event, which for most of us 
marked another true high point in our spiritual pilgrimage.  As you recall, it was decided that the Infant Jesus -- 
the one Brother Bob and his wife were given -- would have a chance to visit various rooms in the hotels that we 
stayed in.  During one of our last prayer meetings, someone noticed that the Infant was beginning to cry and as 
people drew closer they reported the sweet smell of roses -- the same smell of roses as is present when Our 
Blessed Mother is present. That night it was our turn to host the Infant.  We could smell the roses during the en-
tire night.  The next evening it was Joe’s and Agnes’  turn to have the Infant and almost immediately as the statue 
was placed on the desk both eyes began to weep with oil. The left hand of the Infant also showed signs of this 
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oily substance coming from 
the statue’s hand. 
 
A gift for the Ladies: Be-
cause we were away from 
loved ones, especially the 
ladies in our group, we as the 
men of the group decided to 
do something very special 
for them. As we began our 
travels on Mother’s Day, my 
prayer request was for us to 
be given some flowers,  par-
ticularly roses. As our bus 
made a turn to proceed up 
the hill for another tour, I 
noticed a flower shop. The 
bus driver and I later re-
turned to this place and 
found no flowers that I was 
interested in. I just said a 
simple prayer:  Lord and 
Blessed Mother, if you want 
us to give some flowers to 
our ladies on Mother’s Day, 
please provide. Almost im-
mediately a woman came 
into the store carrying 2 
dozen yellow roses freshly 
cut from her garden. Give 
glory and praise to Jesus and 
Our Blessed Mother for an-
swering our prayers! Just 
before mass, Brother Bob 
and others were told about 
the plan that was developed.  
During the offertory song, 
the gentlemen gave the roses 
to the ladies of our group.  
Truly our spiritual pilgrim-
age was very blessed and 
this account only serves as a 
brief introduction to all the 
marvelous spiritual experi-
ences that we all had. Hope-
fully, the other pilgrims will 
also share their testimonies. 
Another pilgrimage is being 
planned for next year. 
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THE CATHOLIC CHARISMATIC RENEWAL 
by Fr. Jose Cadusale 
 
When Pope Pius XII died in 1958, the new pope, Pope John XIII, electri-
fied the whole Christian world by symbolically throwing wide open the 
closed doors of the Vatican with the remark that the church needed a 
breath of fresh air. In announcing the Vatican Council on January 25, 
1959, the Pope invited the church to pray thus for the success of the 
Council: O Holy Spirit, renew Thy wonders in this our day as by a New 
Pentecost. That prayer has been answered both by the 16 magnificent 
documents of the Vatican Council and by the Catholic Charismatic Re-
newal, a New Pentecost which surfaced from within the Church in 1967 
and as in the prophetic words of the Pope, the Gift of the Holy Spirit, and 
a change for the Church. 
 
The aim of the Charismatic Renewal is to transform human hearts through 
a “Life in the Spirit Seminar”  which is nothing else but the basic Gospel 
proclamation into what is called the Baptism of the Holy Spirit. By now 
the Catholic Charismatic Renewal has spread among 120 million Catholic 
charismatics (International Catholic Charismatic Renewal Services, Feb-
ruary, 2003) who are baptized in the Holy Spirit. From living a life in the 
Spirit are born the fruits, namely: healing, charism, love for the Bible, 
conversion, devotion to the Eucharist, love for others, and loyalty to the 
Church. When did this phenomenon begin to happen in the Church? 
 
While the Catholic Charismatic Renewal as a movement may have begun 
in 1967, the experience of the Renewal is as ancient as the Church herself. 
In fact, you cannot separate the action of the Holy Spirit from the Church. 
It was the coming of the Spirit at Pentecost that literally brought the 
Church to life. 
 
The nature of the Charismatic Renewal is the presence and the activity of 
the Holy Spirit in the lives of men and women who have committed their 
lives to Christ. Just as fire is most helpful in a stove, God in his humility 
and wisdom allows the awesome power of the Holy Spirit to work within 
man’s structure and organization. The Charismatic Renewal is part of the 
broader Church; it is not an entity unto itself. Practically, this means that 
we must be faithful and obedient to the teaching Magisterium of the 
church. Most dioceses include some kind of structure for the Charismatic 
Renewal. 
 
For the Filipino charismatics there is the Alliance of  Filipino Catholic 
Charismatic Prayer Communities (AFCCPC) at the national level. In the 
Diocese of Brooklyn, the Filipino Pastoral Team coordinates activities of 
all Filipino prayer groups. I always find the story of Paul visiting the 
Christians in Ephesus very challenging. He asked, “Did you receive the 
Holy Spirit?”  (Acts 19:2-3). When I look at some parish congregations 
and some of the things that happen in the Church, I too ask the same 
question, “ Did you receive the Holy Spirit ?”  
 
(We thank Fr. Cadusale, AFCCPC Spiritual Director, for this contribu-
tion). 
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A moment of Alliance camaraderie. From left: Letty Ramos, 
Greg Acedo, Juanito Acedo, Bob Canton 

Testimony of Greg Acedo 
 
Last month Juanito and I joined Bob Canton©s Pilgrim-
age to Eastern Europe. At first Juanito was adamant in 
coming, but the hearing loss of our granddaughter, Lau-
ren, heightened our desire to join the pilgrimage as an 
offering for her healing. The trip itself turned out to be 
a great blessing. We have seen many beautiful places, 
ornately adorned cathedrals, palaces, abbeys and huge 
churches. We visited famous and revered places like 
the home of Sr. Faustina whom Jesus asked to paint the 
Divine Mercy, the city founded by Maximillan Kolbe, 
the place where Pope John Paul II grew up in, and the 
monastery that houses the miraculous Black Madonna. 
  
This in no way to describe every place we have been to 
or everything we saw, but some scenes appealed to my 
senses. On our way up the mountains to the the shrine 
of Mariazell in Vienna, the views around us were 
breathtakingly beautiful. The landscape was lush 
green spotted here and there with rolling hills and 
snow-capped mountains against a clear blue 
sky. The babbling of brooks and rivers along the 
way blended beautifully with the angelic melodies of 
praise from us in the bus. It was a rare and precious 
opportunity for us to be one with the Lord in the beauty 
of His creation and we praise him for this awesome 
time and treasured memory. 
  
In Prague, we celebrated Mass at the Church of Our 
Lady Victorious which houses the original image of the 
Holy Infant. The Parish priest was so friendly and ac-
commodating. He gave Bob and Chita an image of the 
Holy Infant for their ministry. We prayed to the Holy 
Infant at our prayer meetings at night and the image 
always shed tears of joy. The smell of roses also unmis-
takably filled the room we are in. The Virgin Mother 

and Baby Jesus were surely there with us. After 
Mass that day, Brother Bob and Father Perry 
prayed over each one of us and His word for me 
was: "Rejoice my daughter because I am pouring 
my blessings on you." Indeed He has showered us 
with His abundant blessings as my daughter 
(Agnes) and my husband (Juanito) will testify. 
  
Testimony of Agnes (mother  of Lau-
ren, Basking Ridge, NJ) 
 
Lauren, our 6-month old daughter had stopped 
babbling in early January, but at that time our 
pediatrician didn©t think anything was amiss. In 
early April, she slept through a loud alarm clock, 
and we knew something was very wrong. The 
next day, we went to a specialist and after a bar-
rage of tests, we learned she had mild-to-
moderate hearing loss in both ears. She would 
need hearing aids for the rest of her life. We were 
devastated. Suddenly the future of our beautiful 
little girl became cloudy and uncertain. We had 
hundreds of questions - would she learn how to 
talk, would she be able to go to college, would 
other children be cruel to her, would I ever hear 
her call me "Mom"? We threw all our hopes and 
prayers to God. We prayed for strength but cried 
everyday. 
  
My mother urged us to call Bob Canton so that 
he could pray over her. We reached him late one 
night and with my husband©s and my hands 
pressed against our sleeping daughter©s ear, Mr. 
Canton prayed through us over her. Over the next 
few weeks our daughter seemed to respond more 
and more to our voices and other noises. But I 
dismissed the signs as wishful thinking. Then one 
month later, we went back for follow-up tests and 
to fit her for hearing aids. The test took over an 
hour. In a darkened room, while our daughter 
slept, they sent signals to her ears and monitored 
her brain response. They started with the loudest 
levels and worked slowly down, testing and re-
testing. Levels as loud as a vacuum cleaner...then 
a loud conversation... then a normal conversa-
tion...finally to leaves rustling. She responded to 
all. She could hear! They had no clear explana-
tion. 
  
God, in His mercy, listened to our prayers. Her 
hearing is not perfect, and she will need speech  
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therapy to catch up, but everyday her father and I listen to her babble and think of God©s power. Lauren is a living miracle 
that has brought our family closer to each other and to Him. May He always be praised and glorified. His mercy is infinite. 
  
Testimony of Juanito Acedo (Durham, NC) 
  
In 1990, I had a heart problem that necessitated a triple by-pass. My problem seemed to have been corrected until two years 
when I had a series of TIAs (transient ischemic attacks). My doctor said my arteries are mostly clogged-up except one 
which was only 25 percent open because of medication. Another by-pass or a stent was out of the question. 
  
Last April we went to the AFCCPC Regional Conference in Baltimore. While attending one of the mini-confernces con-
ducted by Brother Bob Canton, he called out that a healing was taking place on someone who has a heart problem.  He con-
tinued to say that the person already had a by-pass, and is considering a stent. My wife knew right away it was me Brother 
Bob was referring to but despite her repeated urging for me to claim it, I did not move because I was not sure if it was really 
me. Finally Brother Bob said that the name of the person is “Juanito and the Lord is giving you a new heart.”  I finally went 
up to claim the healing. I could not believe my ears that the good Lord gave me a new heart! 
  
Last May we joined a pilgrimage to Eastern Europe organized by Brother Bob. On the first day of our pilgrimage, I had a 
flare-up of gout. It was a difficult situation as I had no crutches and it was impossible to take my Colchicine in the bus. I 
was already in great pain and could hardly walk, more so to catch-up with the rest of the group as they took their walking 
tours. Marico, a fellow pilgrim, saw my predicament and asked Bob to pray over me. As Brother Bob was praying over my 
burning, achy foot, a cold soothing wind swept slowly through my legs, and as it moved down my legs, the throbbing pain 
disappeared. What a blessing it was to be pain-free! The following day was a walking tour and I had no problem walking 
and even to this day my gout has not returned. 
  
With all these blessings that the Lord has showered on us, I can©t even fathom the ways how to thank Him. No words can 
adequately describe the gratitude that is in our hearts. His power is unsurpassed and absolutely nothing is impossible with 
Him. We treasure with great joy His goodness and abundant love, He who is LOVE himself. Forever we will speak His 
praise and proclaim what an awesome God we have! 
� �
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FROM THE NATIONAL COORDINATOR 
Bob Canton 
 
The following appointments have been made based on recommendations made by leaders and groups in their respective 
regions. Please welcome them and pray for their anointing in their new roles as servant leaders in the AFCCPC.  
 
North Pacific Regional Coordinators: Mandy Labayen (Lord’s Flock Prayer Group), Norma Calip (Our God Reigns Prayer 
Group), and Tess Vierneza (Agnus Dei/Junior Apostolate for Christ). All are from the San Francisco area. 
 
Mid Pacific Regional Coordinators: Atty. Gus Mora (St. Joseph the Worker Prayer Group, Glendale CA) and May Hart-
berg (El Shaddai Community, Los Angeles CA). 
 
Pacific Northwest Regional Coordinator: Remy Carrillo (Juneau, AK) 
 
Mid-Atlantic Regional Coordinators: Dr. Myrna Ortega (Joy of the Holy Spirit Prayer Group) and Bibian Encomienda 
(Couples for Christ, Baltimore Chapter) 
 
East Atlantic Regional Coordinator: Max Gutier rez (Long Island, NY) 
 
Youth Affairs, West Coast, Committee Chairpersons:  Malou Soy and Dean Alipio (Junior Apostolate for Christ, San Fran-
cisco) 
 
Spiritual Adviser: Fr. Henry Rufo (Parochial Vicar, Sacred Heart Church, Medford, Oregon). 
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ANNUAL NATIONAL LEADERS MEETING 
and 

ELECTIONS 
 

October  8-10, 2004 
Marr iott Cour tyard 

1671 West Nursery Rd 
L inchicum, MD 

 
(800) 321-2211 

 
Contact persons: Agnes and Joe Nepomuceno 

mtcarmelnepo@comcast.net 
(410) 987-1694 

 
Positions for election: 
·  National Coordinator  
·  Treasurer  
·  Auditor  
·  Board of Directors (5) 
 
 
For nominations for the above offices, please contact: 
Narciso S. Albarracin, Jr . 
nalbarra@columbus.r r .com 
(614) 297-4045 

12 


